MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

8th October, 2012 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN
COUNCILLOR P. O’REILLY, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, D. Blake, A. Boylan, C. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, G. Brady, F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, P. McDonald, S. McKiernan, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, S. P. O’Reilly, N. Smyth, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. McLoughlin, Acting County Manager





G. Finn, Director of Services





E. Doyle, Director of Services






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

Apologies were received from Councillors W. Bennett, D. Boylan and M. Maguire Lynch.

1. To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 17th September 2012.



Miontuairiscĺ cruinnithe 17th Mean Fomhair 2012 a dhearbhu.



It was:



Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

         Seconded by Councillor J. O’Hare

             And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 17th September, 2012 be hereby approved.
2. To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted
3. To approve attendance of members at the following:-
· Irish Association of Suicidology 16th Annual Conference to be held in Mount Wolseley Hotel, Tullow on 10 & 11 October, 2012
Councillors M. Argue, M. Maguire Lynch, P. Smith, V. Smith, P. O’Reilly
· Irish Regions Annual Conference “Ireland’s Regions for Business – 2020” to be held on 16th November, 2012 in the New Park Hotel, Kilkenny.
Councillors P. McVitty, V. Smith
· Douglas Hyde Conference 2012 “A Constitution for a 21st Century Republic” to be held in the BMW Conference Room, Ballaghaderreen on 26th October, 2012.
Councillors A. Boylan, V. Smith
· “Women leading the Way” Conference organized by Kells Town Council to be held in the Headfort Arms Hotel, Kells on 3rd November, 2012.
No Nominees 
4. (a) To note correspondence from Department of Communications, Energy & Natural       Resources re switch from analogue to digital.

Noted.
(b) To note reply from An Taoiseach regarding tax equalisation on an All-Ireland basis.
Councillor C. Boylan stated that he was disappointed with the Taoiseach’s response in relation to tax equalisation on an All-Ireland basis.  He stated that the Government need to look at closing the tax differential between the North and South.  
Councillor J. O’Hare asked that a reminder be sent to the HSE in relation to previous letter with regard to clarifying when additional services as promised will be provided at the Darley Day Care Centre, Cootehill, Co. Cavan.

Votes of Congratulations
Members passed a vote of congratulations to the following:

· Mullahoran Senior Football Team on winning the County Final on Sunday 7th October, 2012
· Castlerahan/Lavey Minor Football Team on winning the County Final on Saturday 6th October, 2012.
· The members wished good luck to Paul Brady, Mullahoran who will be defending his world handball championship for the 4th time on Sunday 14th October, 2012.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS – DEFERRED FROM SEPTEMBER MEETING
1. The provision of Primary School Dental Services in Co. Cavan and the need for the HSE to present to the County Council on the problems in the County.

Councillor P. O’Reilly informed the meeting that the executive are awaiting confirmation from Dr. Connolly to attend the November meeting. 
2. That need for the fencing off of the green area at Drumbannon Estate, Cavan Road, Bailieborough and role of the Council, if any in providing same.
Councillor S. McKiernan noted that this item had been dealt with at the last meeting.  He stated that he had sent an apology for non attendance to the last meeting but this had not been noted in the minutes.
3. Safety measures on road at entrance to Portaliffe Beg, Killeshandra.
Councillor S. Smith stated that he had received requests from concerned residents asking that the Council put safety measures in place at the entrance to Portaliffe Beg housing estate which is situated on a slip road off the main Cavan/Killeshandra Road.  He stated that this road is used as a short cut to St. Brigid’s Chapel and the football field.  He stated that it was very difficult to make an entrance onto the main road as there are no signs in place to slow down traffic.
Councillor P. McVitty stated that Councillor M. Maguire Lynch had been in consultation with area engineer Mr. Derry Scanlon and he had agreed to carry out a survey on the road to see what safety measures could be put in place.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Acting County Manager stated that by the end of the year or early next year the matter would be dealt with.
4. Due to the imminent closure of AIB branch Cootehill to seek An Post to re-open Post Office on original site.

Councillor J. O’Hare stated that it is proposed to close the AIB in Cootehill in November and customers will then have to do part of their financial business through the local Post Office.  Councillor O’ Hare proposed that the Council write to An Post requesting that the Post Office in Cootehill be re-opened on its original site to cater for increased transactions. Councillor A. Boyle seconded the proposal.
5. Ask the Minister for Agriculture to assist the farming community at this difficult time.

Councillor S. Smith stated that the continuing rain falls this summer have increased production costs, reduced output as well as making farm conditions very difficult for farmers.  He stated that there is likely to be fodder shortages with reduced volumes of winter feed saved and lower quality due to the wet weather conditions.  He stated that there is financial pressure on farmers as a result.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Agriculture requesting that 70% of the single farm payment be paid to farmers this month instead of 50%.  He also asked that the Minister for Agriculture engage with Financial Institutions to arrange low interest rate loans to farmers to assist them in present difficulties.  
Councillor J. O’Hare stated that due to bad weather conditions farmers have been forced to re-house livestock resulting in farmers having higher feed bills.  He stated that globally this has been a tough year with many countries experiencing drought which has resulted in increased prices for grain.  
Councillor P. McVitty seconded Councillor Smith’s proposal.
Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that the bad weather has also hit milk production and milk quotas this year will not be reached 
6. IDA Lands at Killygarry
Councillor P. Walsh proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Jobs & Innovation asking why the IDA is disposing of lands at Killygarry.  She stated that the IDA already had downgraded the office in Cavan and were now turning their backs on the County.Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Acting County Manager confirmed that the 37acres of fully serviced industrial land is currently up for sale. He stated that it is part of IDA policy nationally to dispose of 11 sites and Killygarry is one of these.  He stated that the IDA intends to focus on Dundalk as a gateway town for new foreign direct investment with Cavan acting as a hub town. He stated that the County Manager is hoping to meet with the IDA in the coming weeks.
Councillor A. Boylan stated that it was a disgrace to see these serviced lands for sale.  He stated that the IDA bought the land to provide industry to Cavan town and they have no right to dispose of it.  He proposed that a deputation meet with the IDA and Minister Bruton to discuss the matter.
Councillor G. Murray seconded the proposal. 
7. Waiting time at Cavan General Hospital
Councillor Danny Brady complimented the hard working staff in Cavan General Hospital stating at the outset that they were not to blame for the long delays in being treated at the hospital.  He stated that there is public concern over the length of time it takes to be treated at the hospital and also the delay in transferring patients from A & E to a ward.  He stated that he was delighted to see a new medical assessment unit opened in the hospital to alleviate some of the pressure.  He proposed that the Council write to the HSE asking them to deal with the ongoing pressure on the A&E Department of Cavan General Hospital and that the Council write to the Minister for Health asking that appropriate steps be taken to resolve this problem.
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly seconded the proposal.  He stated that there are extensive waiting times at Cavan General Hospital and this will not get any better as the A&E Department at Navan General Hospital is to close in the near future.  He acknowledged the good work of the nurses and doctors in the hospital.  He stated that in relation to outpatient appointments at Cavan General Hospital in one week alone 168 people did not show up for their appointments.  He stated that it is important that patients ring and cancel an appointment if they cannot attend.
Councillor G. Murray stated that earlier this year he attended a meeting in Cavan Hospital where he met with Management and raised all these issues.  It was stated at that meeting that the waiting area needed to be reconfigured.  He stated that since then a new medical assessment unit is up and running.  He stated that a 16 bed recovery unit had recently being opened for a 24 hour stay and recovery period.  He stated that a lot of work had been done in the hospital but a close eye needs to be kept on the situation particularly over the winter months.
Councillor A. Boylan stated that patients who abuse the outpatients system should be asked to pay a fine of €50.

Councillor J. O’Hare stated that there was a problem in calling people for appointments and a number of people are called for the same time for an appointment.  He stated that the time schedule should be managed better.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that most of the issues were Management issues and the Council should write to the Management of the HSE regarding same.

MEMBERS’ ITEMS OCTOBER
8. To call on Minister Phil Hogan to expedite new technology to secure Planning Permission in County Cavan.
Councillor P. McVitty stated that up to 80% of land in Cavan will not get planning permission as a result of new EPA regulations on site assessments.  He stated that if this continues to be the case then there will be a drop in the population in rural areas as family members will not be able to build on their own lands.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Environment, Community & Local Government asking him to expedite new technology to secure planning permission in County Cavan.
Councillor J. P. Feeley stated that the EPA need to revise their guidelines or most of our rural communities will suffer.
Councillor G. Murray stated that the Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government should liaise with our Universities and see what new technology is out there for treatment plants.
Councillor S. Smith queried the number of planning permissions refused as a result of failed percolation tests.  He stated that in Northern Ireland septic tanks are still being used and checked annually.  He stated that we should ask Fermanagh District Council to talk to us regarding their system.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that the EPA brought in new guidelines in relation to the location of treatment units.  He stated that their guidelines state if the T value of the soil at time of doing the test is over 100 then the system cannot work.  He stated that while septic tanks do work well the north would not have the same volume of rural houses as the South.
10. To request that a Cavan County Council delegation meet with the Minister for Education regarding St. Killian’s N.S. Mullagh and St. Mary’s N.S. Virginia.
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly proposed that a cross party delegation from the Ballyjamesduff Electoral Area meet with Minister Ruairi Quinn regarding St. Killian’s National School, Mullagh and St . Mary’s National School, Virginia.  He stated that when Minister Quinn announced his five year infrastructure plan identifying major projects needed to cater for demographic growth, the schools were omitted from the plan.  He stated that the population growth in these areas has resulted in an increased demand for school accommodation.  He stated that he is concerned about the GIS system used by the Department as the child benefit payment does not require a change of address. Councillor G. Brady stated that school enrolment has doubled in Virginia over the past number of years.  She stated that €80,000 is being spent on temporary accommodation and already some of these pre-fabs need to be replaced with additional accommodation.


Councillor P. Smith seconded Councillor Reilly’s proposal.
Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that recently he met with the Minister for Education and the Taoiseach in relation to the matter and he is awaiting replies from them both.

11. Proposed closure of AIB Bailieborough
Councillor N. Smyth stated that in August the AIB bank announced that their branch in Bailieborough would be closing on 26th October, 2012.  She stated that at that time she wrote to Mr. David Duffy, CEO of the AIB branch asking him to re-consider the proposal. She received a standard letter back which was issued from the branch in Kells stating that the AIB were closing branches throughout the country.  Councillor N. Smyth stated that this will have a detrimental effect on businesses in Bailieborough primarily as it will result in customers having to travel to Kells to do their daily business.  She also stated that the AIB in Bailieborough is one of the busier banks in the Region which is open five days a week to serve its customers.  Councillor N. Smyth proposed that the Council write to Mr. David Duffy asking that he meet with the Bailieborough Electoral Area members to discuss the matter prior to the 26th October, 2012.

Councillor P. McDonald seconded Councillor N. Smyth’s proposal.
12. Bridge Works Programme
Councillor N. Smyth stated that a number of bridges in the Bailieborough area have been severely damaged in recent times and are in need of repair.  She asked that the Council look into putting a Bridge Works Programme in place so that Engineers would have money available to them to repair these bridges.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the funding for bridges comes under the Roads Improvement Grant.  He stated that if money is set aside for bridges this will reduce money for the maintenance and improvement of roads.
Councillor J. O’Hare stated that no works have been done by the Office of Public Works on rivers in the past number of years resulting in a build-up of water at bridges.

Councillor A. Boyle queried if funding was available from the Office of Public Works in relation to bridge repair.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that some funds are available to the Council from the OPW in relation to flooding only.  He stated that the Office of Public Works do not make available a general grants scheme.
13. In keeping with the will of the Irish People, as emphatically expressed in the 1983 Referendum, Cavan County Council opposes any form of legislation of abortion in any circumstance.
Councillor Danny Brady proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Health informing him that in keeping with the will of the Irish People, as emphatically expressed in the 1983 Referendum, Cavan County Council opposes any form of legislation of abortion in any circumstance.  Councillor Brady stated that information presented at a recent international symposium on maternal healthcare in Dublin stated that abortion is not medically necessary to save the life of a woman in a high-risk pregnancy.
Councillor J. P. Feeley stated that he hoped when the issue was brought before the Dail that the elected officials could vote with conscience rather than to the party whip. Councillor J. P. Feeley seconded Councillor Danny Brady’s proposal.

Councillor S. McKiernan stated that it was populous to attempt to debate a matter so serious, even before it had been put on the agenda.  He asked that greater consideration of the issue of mental health not just medical health be given in any further discussions on the matter. 
14. That any increase in revenue from the proposed changes to Motor Tax be fully allocated to local authorities to use at their own discretion to facilitate:

(i) Road repairs/maintenance – local and county roads

(ii) Alleviate flooding on roadways

(iii) Local Improvement Schemes.

Councillor C. Boylan proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Transport, Tourism and Sport asking that any increase in revenue from the proposed changes to Motor Tax be fully allocated to local authorities to use at their own discretion.  He asked that the money allocated to Cavan be used to facilitate road repairs/maintenance, alleviate flooding on roadways and restore the local improvement scheme.  

Councillor Damien Brady seconded Councillor C. Boylan’s proposal.    
15. That we forward the following motion to the Minister for Finance “that an amount of not less than 3.5% of all VAT collected at the Higher rate of 23% in a local authority area be returned on a bi-monthly basis so as to improve cash flow to local authorities”.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that it would be very beneficial to Local Authorities if some element of taxation would be returned to Local Authorities.  He stated that it would encourage people to spend locally if a proportion of VAT payment was coming back into the local economy.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Finance asking that an amount of not less than 3.5% of all VAT collected at the higher rate of 23% in a local authority area be returned on a bi-monthly basis so as to improve cash flow to local authorities.
Councillor P. McDonald seconded the proposal.

16. Property Tax – “that local authorities through their representative Organizations and others involved in local government be consulted on the above tax before implementation”.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that there is a lack of consultation with the general public when it comes to paying taxes.  The public are presently off the mindset that they won’t pay these taxes because if they pay now this payment may be doubled in the future.  He stated that consultation is needed with the Local Authority members through its representative organizations.  Councillor C. Boylan proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Environment, Community & Local Government in relation to property tax requesting that local authorities through their representative organizations and others involved in Local Government be consulted before the implementation of this tax.

Councillor  P. McDonald seconded the proposal.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Acting County Manager stated that he concurred with the ethos of the motion in relation to consultation.  He stated that last year no legislation was in place to collect the household charge and by December the Council was relying on a self declaration system.  
17. Reform of CAP

Councillor S. Smith stated that it was very important that the Council expressed their concern in relation to the upcoming changes in the reform of the Common Agricultural Policy (CAP). He stated that farmers are operating on reduced incomes and the cuts over the last few years have also hit farmers hard.  
He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Agriculture, Fisheries & Food asking that a clear message be sent to Brussels to secure a deal that supports productive farmers and the rural economy.

Councillor J.P. Feeley seconded the proposal.  He stated that the Common Agricultural Policy was off vital importance to this county and country. He stated that it is imperative that the Minister ensures that the CAP budget is sustained and reflects the needs of the country and farming community.
18. Bus Service in West Cavan

19. To call on Cavan County Council to write to Bus Eireann to reinstate the buses from Swanlinbar to Cavan via Bawnboy and Ballyconnell.
21. That Cavan County Council calls on the Minister for Transport, Tourism & Sport, Leo Varadkar T.D., to intervene with Bus Eireann to reverse the decision to withdraw services from Ballyconnell, Bawnboy and Swanlinbar.

Items 18, 19 and 21 were taken together.
Councillor S. Smith stated that the decision of Bus Eireann to add additional stops in Northern Ireland while leaving West Cavan bus customers with a 160km round trip to either Enniskillen or Cavan town is ridiculous.  He stated that this was a retrograde step and would not be accepted by the people of West Cavan, South Leitrim and South Fermanagh.  He stated that these services were very important to the elderly and college students.  He acknowledged the work of Cavan County Council in installing bus shelters in Swanlinbar, Ballyconnell and Bawnboy and now there is no use for them.  He proposed that a cross party delegation from the Belturbet Electoral Area meet with the Minister for Transport, Tourism and Sport and the Chief Executive of Bus Eireann to discuss the matter.
Councillor P. McVitty seconded Councillor S. Smith’s proposal.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that this decision by Bus Eireann has further exacerbated the ongoing problem of rural isolation in areas such as West Cavan.

Councillor Damien Brady stated that the alternative service open was inconvenient allowing many shoppers or people attending appointments only a couple of hours in Cavan before the return journey home.
22. That the Council take responsibility for the lighting situation in the private housing estates throughout Cavan, giving special priority to those estates that are unfinished and without estate management.

Councillor G. Brady stated that the Council needs to investigate the possibility of taking responsibility for the lighting situation in private housing estates throughout Cavan.  She stated that special priority should be given to those estates that are unfinished and without estate management.  She stated that that there should be some plan in place for the provision of lighting for these estates for social and safety reasons.  Councillor G. Brady proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Housing & Planning requesting that she explore the possibility of attaining further funding to facilitate essential works such as public lighting.
Councillor S. McKiernan stated that he is still waiting on a report from the Council in relation to unfinished housing estates in Bailieboro.  He stated that coming into the winter months now, health and safety will be an issue in these unfinished housing estates.

The motion was supported in general by the elected members.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that there are 140 unfinished housing estates in County Cavan and more than half of these have no public lighting.  He stated that it would be an estimated cost of €200,000 to connect the 80 estates without public lighting to the electricity grid.  He stated that the ESB will only connect an estate if there is a management company in place.  He stated that the members could discuss the possibility of allocating specific funding in next year’s budget for the taking in charge of estates in the County.   Mr. Finn informed Councillor McKiernan that a database will be provided to him in relation to unfinished housing estates in Bailieboro.
Any Other Business

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services informed the members that a public consultation meeting is taking place on Wednesday 10th October 2012 in the Cavan Crystal Hotel from 10.00am to 1.00pm in relation to the Peace IV Programme.  This public consultation is being organised by the Special European Union Programme Body.  He stated that it was important that the Council show an interest in this consultation in order to continue and avail of any funding made available.
Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services informed the meeting that a draft programme was in place for a Taste of Cavan which takes place on Thursday 1st November, 2012 in the Kilmore Hotel, Cavan.
Councillor P. O’Reilly proposed that the Council meetings start at 2pm and not 2.30pm.  This was agreed unanimously.
Items 9 and 20 were deferred.

The meeting concluded at 5.30p.m.
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